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Newborns’ and Mothers’ Health Protection Act of 1996 (NMHPA) 
 
The Newborns’ and Mothers’ Health Protection Act of 1996 (the Newborns’ Act), signed into law on September 
26, 1996, requires plans that offer maternity coverage to pay for at least a 48-hour hospital stay following 
childbirth (96- hour stay in the case of a cesarean section). 
 

This law was effective for group health plans for plan years beginning on or after January 1, 1998. 
 

On October 27, 1998, the Department of Labor, in conjunction with the Departments of the Treasury and Health 
and Human Services, published interim regulations clarifying issues arising under the Newborns’ Act.  The changes 
made by the regulations are effective for group health plans for plan years beginning on or after January 1, 1999. 
 

The Newborns’ Act and its regulations provide that health plans and insurance issuers may not restrict a mother’s 
or newborn’s benefits for a hospital length of stay that is connected to childbirth to less than 48 hours following a 
vaginal delivery or 96 hours following a delivery by cesarean section.  However, the attending provider 
(who may be a physician or nurse midwife) may decide, after consulting with the mother, to discharge the 
mother or newborn child earlier. 
 

The Newborns’ Act, and its regulations, prohibits incentives (either positive or negative) that could encourage less 
than the minimum protections under the Act as described above. 
 

A mother cannot be encouraged to accept less than the minimum protections available to her under the Newborns’ 
Act and an attending provider cannot be induced to discharge a mother or newborn earlier than 48 or 96 
hours after delivery. 
 
 
 
 

Women’s Health and Cancer Rights Act of 1998 (WHCRA)  
 
In October 1998, Congress enacted the Women’s Health and Cancer Rights Act of 1998.  This notice explains 
some important provisions of the Act. Please review this information carefully. 

 
As specified in the Women’s Health and Cancer Rights Act, a plan participant or beneficiary who elects breast 

reconstruction in connection with a covered mastectomy is also entitled to the following benefits: 
 
    All stages of reconstruction of the breast on which the mastectomy was performed 
    Surgery and reconstruction of the other breast to produce a symmetrical appearance 
    Prostheses and treatment of physical complications of the mastectomy, including lymphedemas 

 
Health plans must provide coverage of mastectomy-related benefits in a manner determined in consultation with 
the attending physician and the patient.  Coverage for breast reconstruction and related services may be subject 

to deductibles and coinsurance amounts that are consistent with those that apply to other benefits under 

this plan. Please call your Plan Administrator for more information. 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 


